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    7th December 2007

Dear Sir / Madam, 

SUSTAINABLE BUILDING DESIGN SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT

Introduction

Thank you for affording the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of commenting on your council’s draft supplementary planning document. 

HBF has a number of comments to make on the document. Unfortunately all of these are negative. In summary we find the document wholly unjustified, unreasonable and excessive and the process by which it has been prepared unsound. It does not accord with Government policy and so is also unsound in that respect.  In view of the above, the document can carry little, if any, weight as a material planning consideration in the day-to-day determination of planning applications. HBF requests that it should be withdrawn.

The Code For Sustainable Homes 

The Code for Sustainable Homes is, until April 2008 at least, a voluntary Code. Even when it becomes mandatory next year it sets out a very clear and logical timeline for the achievement of ever increasing levels of energy and water efficiency in new development. 

HBF, and the house building industry generally, are signed up to the delivery of the Code and we are similarly signatories to the 2016 Commitment. However, our support for these policy aspirations is conditional upon there being recognition that the Code timescale and requirements will be very challenging to meet for a variety of reasons set out below and on the condition that the Code is applied as a single, consistent national policy requirement and not applied willy-nilly by overly politicised local authorities seeking to ‘out-green’ each other. 

Unfortunately, despite the industry doing its part, local authorities are not abiding by the code and are, instead, with no proper technical or policy-based justification, seeking to apply selective aspects of the Code to suit their own political ends and are seeking to accelerate the already challenging timescales set out in the Code. 

This is wholly unreasonable, unnecessary and will actually be counter productive as it will simply prevent development coming forward at a time when, in Brighton & Hove in particular, there is a desperate need for new housing. Such an approach therefore, despite being touted on the back of the sustainable agenda will, in itself, be unsustainable if it brings all new development to a stop. Sustainable development is about meeting the needs of today’s generations in a way which will not prevent future generations from meeting their own needs. The key point is that it is about meeting identified needs; meeting them in as sustainable, efficient and effective way possible, but meeting them nonetheless. Not meeting clearly identified needs and so exacerbating the housing problems which exist (and remembering that the need for shelter is a basic human necessity) is inherently unsustainable.

These extremely onerous and excessive policy requirements will have just that effect meaning that development will be diverted elsewhere and so not meet Brighton’s supposedly severe needs. Cake cannot be both had and eaten. If Brighton claims an extremely high need for affordable housing then it should be seeking to facilitate and encourage new development rather than placing ever increasing numbers of obstacles in its way. Similarly, in such a high price area, adding maybe up to £30,000 to the cost of an average housing unit (depending on the type and size of unit and level of the Code sought - based on the research conducted by Cyril Sweett Consulting on behalf of English Partnerships) in order to meet these requirements is hardly going to do anything to improve affordability in the district. 

The point of a national Code is that it is applied consistently, nationally and so will not have the ‘diversion’ effect as everyone will be playing by the same rules and required to meet the same levels and targets.

There is little point going in to any further detail on these matters as the arguments are well known. Put simply, however, the requirements are excessive, unjustified, uncosted and no account has been taken of their impact on site viability and so the overall delivery of housing. They are not in accordance with Government policy and will, in the short to medium term, actually be counter productive as development is diverted elsewhere.

Process

Turning to matters of process, PPS12 is clear that Supplementary Planning Documents (SPD) must be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as policies set out in the local development framework (PPS12, paragraph 2.43). This SPD meets none of these requirements. The council has not yet even produced a submission version core strategy containing any clear policies, never mind having adopted such a strategy. It is not in accordance with national policy which is set out in Building for a Greener Future and the Code for Sustainable Homes (the latter of which is currently only a voluntary code of conduct) nor the draft addendum to PPS1.

Paragraph 2.44 of PPS12 goes on to state that SPD should not be used to avoid subjecting to independent scrutiny and testing policy which should more appropriately be included in development plan documents. Yet this is precisely the situation here with a policy introduced through SPD which will have significant impacts on the achievement of other policy objectives, not least the achievement of housing targets, and so should be considered and tested in the round and against other policy objectives.

Planning Policy versus Building Regulations and On-Site Renewables

Furthermore, Carbon Neutrality as a general policy objective is best achieved through Building Regulations and not via unsubstantiated planning policies. Nor should planning policy be a tool to define and control what are essentially energy generation considerations. That is the role of national energy policy and regulation and the role of planning is to facilitate the delivery of the energy supply solutions that stem from national energy policy. 

The debate over the benefits (and pitfalls) of on site, local, regional or national energy generation is still ongoing, as are the issues surrounding the long-term costs / benefits of individual renewable energy technologies. We believe the key in this field is a national strategic vision of how we can achieve an efficient low carbon energy supply for the country. Local authorities should not seek to second guess such thinking through adopting prescriptive local policies on energy supply. We also consider that the expert capacity to determine such matters is, in any case, not something that currently exists, especially within LPA planning departments.

It is, therefore, considered that planning policy should be concerned solely with removing barriers to the siting or development of new innovations such as wind turbines, CHP plants and other energy generation development. It should not seek to control the use of power within dwellings (since this would, in any event, be unenforceable) or be concerned with the fabric of the building, which is covered adequately by the Code for Sustainable Homes and building regulations as discussed above.

This SPD is just another example, albeit an excessive one, of an attempt by a local authority to set and implement “Merton Rule” style policies for a proportion of “on site” renewable energy. Indeed, even Merton Borough Council relies solely on independent consultants reports to assess energy use of dwellings to calculate compliance with their 10% target for on site renewable energy. It is quite obvious that this issue is not one that can be adequately controlled through planning measures and is an example of how ‘planning’ is being used to inadequately address issues that are better dealt with through other legislation and controls.

Planning does, of course, have a role to play in allocating sites suitable for the establishment of renewable technologies for energy generation, both in themselves (such as sites for large wind farms and district CHP plants) and in areas that may benefit from access to renewable sources for on site generation, such as sites near to biomass generation sites. 

However, the debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities.

In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

 

Policy Justification

It is worth bearing in mind that this issue of climate change and the need to reduce carbon emissions are global issues. They are not specific to Brighton or even Brighton & Hove. Therefore the measures to address them should be the same in Belfast or Birmingham as they are in East Sussex. 

There is nothing unique about Brighton, whether in terms of the particular environmental problems it faces or the nature of the sites likely to come forward for development over the next 20 years, to suggest that there is a need for a bespoke policy approach in this part of the world. Especially since such a bespoke approach merely seeks to bring forward the timescale for implementing the Code requirements. Again, there are plenty of other areas in the country facing the prospect of much higher levels of development than those being proposed for Brighton so neither is this any justification for the council seeking to run before it can walk. 

Impact on Development

It has been acknowledged in various studies recently that it takes a long time for a developer to obtain planning permission and that, if anything, that time is getting longer rather than shorter. For large development we are looking at many years and even relatively modest developments can take 18-24 months from initial pre-application discussions with an authority to the issuing of final consent. Given that timescale and the nature of the negotiations and financial commitments developers have with landowners, the rules simply cannot change overnight. All of the negotiations on land prices and detailed make up of development schemes for developments planned to be brought forward in the new year (which his no doubt when these policy requirements will begin to bite) will have been done at least 12 months ago. The achievement of Code Level 3 is estimated to add between £3,000 and £5,000 to the cost of a dwelling. And that is not the additional cost over current minimum building regulations standards. That is the cost over achieving EcoHomes Very Good standard. You can add another £2,000 per unit to account for the difference between current building regs and EcoHomes very good. So that is an additional cost burden of £5,000 to £7,000 per dwelling which has not been factored into any land price calculation or negotiation. 

Code level 4 costs £5,000 - £16,000 per unit (again over Ecohomes Very Good) and Code 5 up to £30,000. These are substantial cost implications. It is accepted that costs are likely to come down with time as the technologies and production techniques develop, However, these requirement are not being imposed in time. The council is proposing to introduce them now. And that is to say nothing of on-going maintenance and repair costs and any costs associated with wholesale failures of any of these new technologies. The council, in setting these requirements now, is taking a massive risk that new and emerging technologies will work and will deliver the benefits claimed. If they do not the impacts on peoples’ lives are almost beyond imagination.

The only possible outcome of imposing such requirements can be to delay or stymie development at a time when under-supply of housing and the impacts of that on affordability and quality of life etc in the region, is endemic in this part of the world. Developers will have to either go back to landowners and re-negotiate financial contracts (which landowners may not be willing to do) which will, at best, add further delay. At worst it will result in sites being tipped over the balance in terms of viability. 

It is also worth bearing in mind that it is not even a case of just the additional £5,000 to £30,000 per unit. It is the plethora of other s106 obligations local authorities load on to new development (some appropriate, many not), not least of which is the obligation to provide high levels of affordable housing, which add to the burden. 

Something has to give and if the requirements of this SPD are to be implemented immediately, even in part, then the council will have to compromise on other s106 financial requirements or sites will not be developed. That is absolutely the opposite of what Government planning policy is setting out to achieve.

For all of these reasons, HBF considers that this policy proposal should be abandoned and that, instead, the council should work together with the development industry to consider how best to implement the national requirements of the Code for Sustainable Homes that are relevant to ‘planning’ rather than seeking to push through its own approach ahead of the national targets. The 10 year timeframe for zero carbon is going to be a substantial enough challenge for all concerned (not just developers but the supply and energy industries) as it is without progress being further hampered by poorly thought through, ill-advised and counter productive policies such as this. 

I have little doubt these comments will be ignored and that the council will adopt the SPD regardless. Nonetheless, they are set down for the record and for reference in future appeals which will no doubt arise.

 

Yours faithfully,
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Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South, East & London)
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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